

August 26, 2021

TTC Board Members Toronto Transit Commission 1900 Yonge Street Toronto, Ontario M4S 1Z2

Dear Board Members:

The Advisory Committee on Accessible Transit (ACAT) is forwarding the approved minutes of its General Monthly meeting of June 24, 2021 and July 29, 2021 to the September 15, 2021 Board Meeting for information (attached).

Thank you.

Sincerely,

Igor Samardzic 2021 ACAT Chair

Attachment

TORONTO TRANSIT COMMISSION

COMMITTEE MINUTES

Minutes of Meeting: Advisory Committee on Accessible Transit

Meeting No. 367

Meeting Date: Thursday, June 24, 2021

1:00 p.m. to 3:30 p.m.

Location: Virtual meeting via Webex

Present: Igor Samardzic, Chair

Debbie Gillespie, Co-Vice Chair

Carmen Galvan

Chris Stigas, Co-Vice Chair

Margo Brodie Gwyneth Dalzell Sean Hollingsworth Angela Marley Jonathan Marriott

Craig Nicol
James Pyo
Janice Shachter
Lauri Sue Robertson

Pool Members: Howard Wax

Rhonda Cheryl Solomon

Kim Pearson

Regrets: John Rae

Sam Savona

Mahendan Sivabalasundaram

TTC Representatives: Jim Ross, Chief Operating Officer

Rupa Aggarwal, Acting Director – Diversity Dwayne Geddes, Head of Wheel-Trans

Angela Gibson, Head, Strategy and Foresight Chezlie Alexander, Manager of Racial Equity, Diversity John Boucher, Manager – Lakeshore Garage, Wheel-Trans Heather Brown, Manager of Customer Communications Natalie Francis, Manager of Planning and Policy, Wheel-Trans

David Lo Presti, Manager – Contracted Taxi Services, Wheel-Trans

Cameron Penman, Manager of Customer Service, Wheel-Trans

Dean Milton, Manager – Strategic Initiatives, Wheel-Trans Radamiro Gaviria, Human Rights Consultant, Human Rights and Investigation

Lodon Hassan, Assistant Manager – Customer Service, Wheel-Trans

Victoria Kolakowski, Training Travel Specialist, Wheel-Trans Brittany Manu, Anti-Racism Policy Consultant, Diversity Hanh Nguyen, Administrative Assistant, Wheel Trans Lema Salaymeh, Senior Community Liaison Officer and Communications Specialist, Wheel Trans Mohammed Shaikh, Assistant Manager, Wheel-Trans Eunice Kays Yeboah, Anti-Racism Policy Consultant, Diversity

Invited Guest:

Dr. Akwasi Owusu Bempah, Professor at University of Toronto, Consultant for Racial Impact Assessment

Items Discussed

- 1. Call to Order / Attendance
- 2. Land Acknowledgement
- 3. Declaration of Conflict of Interest
- 4. Approval of Agenda
- 5. Remarks from ACAT Chair
 - a. TTC Board Meeting and accessibility matters
 - b. ACAT Executive Quarterly Meeting with TTC CEO and TTC Chair
 - c. GTHA AAC Meeting
- 6. Review and Approval of May 28, 2021 Minutes
- 7. Outstanding Items
- 8. Deputation: Nil
- 9. Review of correspondence: Nil
- 10. COVID-19 updates: Nil
- 11. Wheel-Trans Transformation updates
- 12. Subcommittee reports, highlights and updates
 - Communications
 - Design Review
 - Service Planning
 - Wheel-Trans Operations
- 13. Other / New Business
- 14. Next Meeting July 29, 2021
- 15. Adjournment

1. Call to Order / Attendance

ACAT Chair Igor Samardzic called the meeting to order at 1:04 p.m. and attendance was taken.

2. Land Acknowledgement

The land acknowledgement was read by ACAT Chair Igor Samardzic.

3. Declaration of Conflict of Interest

Nil.

4. Approval of Agenda

On a motion by Carmen Galvan, seconded by Debbie Gillespie, the agenda was approved.

5. Remarks from ACAT Chair

ACAT Chair Igor Samardzic reminded all in attendance to be mindful and respectful of everyone, noting some participants come to the table with unique lived experiences, knowledge, and understanding of accessibility. The aim of the meetings are to resolve, concentrate on collaborative and empathy driven solutions that address issues and policy and it is up to each one to create a space where members can feel safe.

Speakers and presenters are to speak clearly and calmly into their microphone, all PowerPoint presentations to be sent in advance and presenters must describe in detail what appears on the slide deck.

ACAT Chair advised members in the continued efforts of making ACAT meetings more accessible for the public, the Webex link will be posted onto the TTC website. Members of the public will access however, they would be muted and not allowed to speak during the meeting. This would be similar to the function of in-person meetings. Live captioning link will continue to be posted on the TTC website prior to ACAT General Meetings. ACAT Chair will implement this for the next general meeting for July.

Dr. Akwasi Owusu-Bempah, a professor at the University of Toronto was invited to speak and he welcomed ACAT members to review the interim report the research team conducted. The team was contracted by the TTC to assess the racial equity impact after it came to light that Black and Indigenous are overrepresented in a variety of different enforcement outcomes on the TTC. The research team is in their second phase that will involve extensive stake holders and community consultations. They will continue to analyze the data they have and try to understand how the riders and public perceive the enforcement unit. The team wants to engage and ensure they capture the

voices and experiences of racialized individuals with disabilities. ACAT Chair will share Dr. Akwasi Owusu-Bempah's email address.

a. TTC Board Meeting and accessibility matters

At the June 16, 2021 Board meeting ACAT Chair Igor Samardzic discussed ACAT consultation is advancing the new TTC website working towards the highest level of accessibility compliance, strengthening the relationship with Metrolinx and the procurement of the 7M ProMaster Wheel-Trans vehicle.

The Communications Subcommittee is working on a safety campaign regarding Wheel-Trans and cyclist safety as it relates to Wheel-Trans vehicles stopping in bike lanes. The campaign will be shared on the TTC's social media channels (Twitter, Facebook and Instagram) starting the week of July 19. He congratulated TTC staff on the newest accessible elevator at Keele Station that will be launched in July 2021. Members were encouraged to visit the TTC website to read the Wheel-Trans Transformation 2021 update report that includes milestones such as access hubs, contact centre review, technology improvements and Family of Services.

b. ACAT Executive Quarterly Meeting with TTC CEO and TTC Chair

ACAT Executives met with senior leadership to discuss a number of items including an update on the steps Matt Hagg, his team and the Design Review Subcommittee were taking to strengthen conversations with Metrolinx staff regarding accessibility features and that these havebeen very positive.

ACAT Executives discussed the need to achieve as much as possible of WCAG 2.1 website accessibility standards onto the new TTC website. The TTC meets AODA mandatory WCAG 2.0 standards, in addition, will continue to make efforts of further accessibility, for example, the use of a website crawler that is set at WCAG 2.1 standards. Other topics discussed included Wheel-Trans vehicles and the Highway Traffic Act as well as ACAT's role at the TTC with continued speaking rights at Board meetings.

c. GTHA Accessibility Advisory Committee Meeting

ACAT Executives, TTC staff and other ACAT members participated in a joint meeting with regional accessibility committees from across the Greater Toronto and Hamilton Area (GTHA). They had spirited conversations and two presentations, TTC-YRT (York Regional Transit) cross-boundary service integration plan and Metrolinx overview presentation.

There are 25 cross-boundary bus corridors between the TTC and the 905 transit agencies with some routes duplicated. Customers in Toronto will benefit by the ability to take the first bus available to them. A number of benefits from this program includes equity, social economic, and environmental benefits. The Metrolinx presentation gave

an overview of current and future transit projects across the GTHA including accessibility improvements they are making and the standards they are following.

6. Review and Approval of May 28, 2021 Minutes

On a motion by Angela Marley, seconded by Craig Nicol, May 28, 2021 minutes were approved as amended.

7. Outstanding Items

- Item: ACAT Terms of Reference Ongoing.
 The ACAT Terms of Reference have been looked over by TTC staff and are pending ACAT Executive for their feedback.
- Item: GTHA Accessibility Advisory Committee (AAC) Joint Meeting took place on June 18, 2021 from 10:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. via Zoom. This item is now closed.

8. Deputation

Nil.

9. Review of correspondence

Nil.

10. COVID-19 updates

Heather Brown, Manager of Customer Communications, advised of Toronto Vaccine Day "Our Winning Shot" clinic located at Scotiabank Arena on Sunday, June 27, 2021. For any customers who have booked an appointment, they can travel for free on the TTC to and from their appointment. This also includes Wheel-Trans customers. Customers need to show their booking confirmation to the Operator and confirmation of vaccine to be allowed access to the system for free.

Members werre encouraged to share this information with others and especially with any customers who have booked their appointments for Toronto Vaccine Day. The TTC has shared this information through various channels including social media.

11. Wheel-Trans Transformation updates

Dwayne Geddes, Head of Wheel-Trans provided an update to this item. He advised a presentation was given at the June 16, 2021 Board meeting and can be accessed online at the official TTC YouTube channel (TTC Board Meeting - June 16, 2021).

The Wheel-Trans team has done great work on the Transformation Program with ACAT's involvement. Dwayne expressed TTC's appreciation and are looking forward to continuing to work with ACAT members.

Special thanks and appreciation was given to the work done in the Wheel-Trans Operations Subcommittee (WTOS) meetings chaired by Sam Savona. The WTOS on June 10, 2021 was very productive and allowed Wheel-Trans the opportunity to better understand some shortfalls in communications, particularly when FOS becomes mandatory, what are the effects, who will have to take the service and under what conditions. The work ACAT does is important and members are encouraged to reach out with any concerns they have.

Dean Milton, Manager of Strategic Initiative provided an update for the June 10, 2021 WTOS meeting and its success for fulsome discussion on FOS. Members had great questions and staff were able to address concerns around FOS and eventual mandatory trip matching process. Other notable concerns were "unfamiliar" and "familiar" conditions.

Unfamiliar conditions is a conditional eligibility and is a special stand-alone type of condition. It is directed by the customer and used if that condition is on their profile. Unless the customer outlines in their profile that they are comfortable and prepared to travel, being brought from a specific origin to a certain subway station, taking a certain line and then disembarking at a specific station or destination, they will get door-to-door service.

Familiar condition means the customer is familiar to the location or have had travel training for that location. Should something happen to that familiar location, for example, construction, an issue at a particular station, or other reasons, Wheel-Trans staff would adjust the customer's profile by removing "familiar condition" or place a temporarily unfamiliar condition and the customer will receive door-to-door service.

The TTC will not force FOS and the team is making arrangements to speak with John Rae and the Alliance for Equality of Blind Canadians (AEBC) committee that have raised similar concerns. Wheel-Trans are prepared to continue to engage until everyone understands FOS.

Questions and comments from the committee

Members inquired on the status of travel training and if there the specialist has orientation and mobility training (O&M) or would an O&M specialist be required/requested for travel training.

Staff advised the new Travel Trainer Specialist, Victoria Kolakowski has recently joined and is fast tracking and familiarizing with TTC, ACAT, conventional system as well as Wheel-Trans. It is anticipated in short order that some items in travel training will

resume, even during COVID-19 such as reaching out to customers, explaining conditions, and offer in advance opportunity to sign up for travel training. Wheel-Trans will begin to take customers in groups into the system again, making them comfortable and assessing their abilities.

Victoria is not a certified O&M specialist. In those cases for a blind or visually impaired individual, an O&M specialists would be needed, but these individuals would have the unfamiliar condition on their profile. Unless these individuals get familiar or request that specific training, they would always qualify for door-to-door service. In addition, Wheel-Trans may not have the ability to fully train those individuals with that degree and level of specific training.

A member commented that the same issues arose in DRS when examining the Eglinton Crosstown such as accessing mid-roadway platforms, crossing to these platforms when customers make an interchange from Wheel-Trans to the conventional system or if they are changing from an intersecting bus route on conventional. There may be a need for travel training with somebody such as Victoria or an O&M specialist.

A member inquired if the number of steps were calculated within FOS and will it be taken into account within the subway station? A member noted more bench installations have occurred and more may be required to assist with the distance a customer can handle.

Staff advised that the number of steps calculated within FOS is still being reviewed after the WTOS June 10, 2021 meeting. It should be taken into consideration and the Wheel-Trans team is reviewing how the system treats that aspect. Staff will bear in mind the option of resting at a bench within a station.

A member commented on recent positive experiences with contracted taxi services and the upkeep of cleanliness of the cabs and better trained Operators. Two out of three rides offered door-to-door service. Operators were professional and courteous. They were emulating behaviour that is normally experienced with Wheel-Trans Operators.

A member inquired as to when in-person meetings would be allowed.

Staff advised that there is no information yet, regarding in-person meetings, but Wheel-Trans will resume in-person meetings once the TTC Board does.

12. Subcommittee reports, highlights and updates

Communications Subcommittee (CS) – Angela Marley, CS Chair

CS meetings were held on May 6, 2021 and June 3, 2021 via Webex.

CS meeting on May 6, 2021

TTC Board meetings and YouTube

Chrisanne Finnerty, Director of Commission Services reported that staff reviewed the concerns raised by ACAT members regarding the YouTube feeds for the TTC Board meetings. For recording testing purposes, the live feed usually starts earlier (two to five minutes) before the meeting. Chimes were played during this time as an audio cue and visual information indicates the meeting status. Another issue was raised on whether airtime could be pared down when the meeting is in camera. It was not recommended by the team. Live captioning occurs during the meeting and the captioning is reviewed for accuracy, then is applied post meeting. A member inquired if the start of the live video can be an audio message instead of a chime. Staff response is forthcoming.

New website

Angela Marley previously raised concerns regarding the new website's accessibility and ease of use for people with low vision. CS feedback has centered on issues faced by users of screen reading technology.

Bob Dodd, Manager of Digital Accessibility at the CNIB, responded to her font accessibility inquiry. He reviewed the TTC beta launching page and voluntarily created an 18-minute video of accessibility issues he found. Angela shared this video with the Communications Subcommittee members and staff. Mr. Dodd recommended the font family should be changed from what he assumed was Arial Narrow to Verdana and the colour contrast should also be considered.

Alicia Fowlie, Senior Digital Communications Specialist, stated the website project team considered both suggestions and changed the font family to Verdana. Also, the Google Translate menu was moved from the bottom of the page to the top. Before launching the new website, the Digital Communications team is considering some other areas identified by Mr. Dodd.

The launch of the new website is delayed as the team continues correcting issues and building in additional features that were originally planned to launch later. No launch date has been set. There will be ongoing opportunities for customers to give feedback.

Ways to draw public attention to ACAT and the committee work

Members suggested: engaging the public more by soliciting feedback, use simpler language in communications, encourage engagement through social media posts and, during the TTC's 100 birthday year, highlight 100 years of accessibility improvements.

Heather Brown acknowledged that currently, public involvement in ACAT Webex meetings have limitations but this is being worked on to enable public participation, similar to TTC Board meetings.

Communications items raised at ACAT General Meeting

ACAT members requested to be advised of what routes buses with the new information screens will be on so they can travel on the routes and provide feedback. Staff will provide details when the screens are launched.

CS Highlights for next Board Meeting

- New Website
- Ways to draw attention to ACAT and its work
- OPTA accessibility campaign joint communications project with GTA Transit agencies.

CS meeting on June 3, 2021

Alicia Fowlie, Senior Digital Communications Specialist provided an update on the status of the new website and updates to the ACAT section on ttc.ca. The ACAT updates were ready for the new member recruitment and include an introduction by the ACAT Chair. Members continue to monitor accessibility advising TTC use current AODA / WCAG guidelines for digital compliance. A launch date has not been decided.

Heather Brown reported that the TTC's 100th anniversary is on September 1, 2021. Initiatives are planned to acknowledge this milestone. Events will evolve based on the level of COVID-19 restrictions that are in place. This will start with photography exhibits in 12 different subway stations highlighting 100 Years of Moving Toronto, also by promoting the City of Toronto Archives 100 Years of Moving Toronto virtual web exhibit, and will expand into 2022. When conditions permit, there will be larger public celebrations. TTC Shop will have commemorative items including a TTC 100th Anniversary book for sale this fall.

Members recommended that there be an audio or accessible version of the commemorative book and staff accepted the offer of resource contact. Members expressed disappointment that ACAT was not consulted regarding accessibility content. As none were seen in the presentation, members advised including TTC accessibility items in TTC Shops, such as Wheel-Trans bus, pins, logos, etc.

Members advocated for accessibility being included in the TTC's 100th anniversary celebrations. A working group is working on a "100 years" of accessibility improvements/stories initiative to promote and celebrate the accessibility

accomplishments that have improved TTC transit service. 2022 marks 30 years of ACAT providing accessible transit advice to the TTC. Current and former ACAT members will be invited to contribute to compile this accessibility information.

In the YouTube broadcast of TTC Board meetings the audio announcements have been updated to provide the same information that is written on screen. Before the meeting begins, the audio message replaces the chimes and is repeated approximately every two minutes.

The next CS meeting is on July 6, 2021.

Highlights for next Board meeting

- TTC 100th year celebration
- New Website

<u>Design Review Subcommittee (DRS) - Craig Nicol, DRS Chair</u>

DRS meetings were held on May 5, 2021, May 19, 2021 and June 2, 2021 via Webex.

DRS meeting on May 5, 2021

ActiveTO / Cycling Projects update

Becky Katz, Manager of Cycling and Pedestrian Projects at the City of Toronto presented an update on the ActiveTO Midtown Project. DRS members discussed cycling track on Yonge Street north of Bloor Street. The issue was bus access to the stops when cycle paths are between the bus and the sidewalk. There is only one location to board across the cycle track that's marked with green paint and signs warn cyclists to stop when the doors are open.

The City will ensure that bus stops can accommodate multiple buses and that buses and Wheel-Trans vehicles have access to the sidewalk. The City is working closely with Wheel-Trans to ensure that accessible loading is prioritized at high volume stops.

Wayfinding guidance path design standards updates

Janusz Sycz, TTC Chief Architect, attended to discuss updates to TTC's tactile wayfinding guidance path design standards. DRS members found a small working group with TTC staff and architects more productive. Members expect the design staff to come back to the working group with results from that meeting and for further refinements.

DRS meeting on May 19, 2021

Metrolinx and TTC staff attended to discuss the Eglinton Crosstown LRT Operations and review DRS list of questions and Metrolinx responses. Several issues were brought forward to be resolved before the Eglinton Crosstown line goes into operation. Metrolinx was receptive, took several items back and will return to advise or discuss further.

DRS members did not feel Metrolinx had addressed a major concern where stops are placed in the middle of the roadway and is leaving it up to the City of Toronto to handle. DRS is actively pursuing a meeting with Metrolinx, the City of Toronto's transportation department and TTC staff to ensure and make crossings more safe for people accessing the platform stops located in the centre of the streets.

Highlights for next Board meeting

- ActiveTO / Cycling Projects and transit accessibility
- Platform tactile walking surface design
- Eglinton Crosstown service implementation discussion with Metrolinx

DRS meeting on June 2, 2021

4800 Yonge Street – Sheppard-Yonge development entrance

Russell Fleisher, Architect at Turner Fleisher Architects gave a presentation on the development of an entrance connection at 4800 Yonge Street, the southwest corner of Yonge and Sheppard. The project will remove an existing on street stairwell entrance, provide a new TTC entrance vestibule, elevator with direct connection to Line 4 platform, fare gates at the platform level, and stair access to the Sheppard-Yonge station.

The elevator is not in the TTC vestibule. It is adjacent in the building lobby and can be accessed from a door from the vestibule. The elevator is in direct view of the security staff which provides 24 hours supervision.

DRS members commented on the need for correct elevator floor numbering to match TTC, power door control locations, floor and wall tile contrast including tactile attention indicator tiles

PRESTO screen update

Dante Vera Cruz, Project Manager for TTC Farecard presented changes that are going to be made to the PRESTO reader screens on the buses, streetcars and fare gates. The

proposed changes will make the PRESTO screens on the TTC consistent with those used on the other GTA transit agencies.

DRS members commented that people with vision impairment will not be able to access the changes on the devices, and therefore receive inequitable service. Members advised against the use of all capital letters on screens. It would become a barrier for people with dyslexia and vision impairment. Mixed upper and lower case should be used. People with vision loss and potentially people with cognitive issues would have difficulty memorizing the different rejection tones for example in the case of insufficient funds on their cards.

The next DRS meeting will be on July 14, 2021.

Highlights for next Board meeting

- 4800 Yonge Street Sheppard-Yonge Development Entrance
- PRESTO Screens Update

Questions and comments from the committee

A member raised concerns on access to the elevators and the doors and whether it was controlled by TTC staff or building staff. Building staff do not always recognize the need for access past regular business hours.

Craig Nicol advised the TTC lobby is open all hours that the subway is open and the building lobby will be open 24 hours.

<u>Service Planning Subcommittee (SPS) – Carmen Galvan, SPS Chair</u>

The SPS meeting was held on June 2, 2021 via Webex.

Crisis Intervention Training

Trevor Timbrell, Fare Inspection Supervisor, Revenue Protection gave a presentation on crisis communication and a breakdown of the hiring and training of officers.

The Special Constable Service section has 100 employees with a manager for each platoon. The Special Constable service's primary focus is on subway patrol and response to calls for service. The Special Constable Service have the Community Engagement Unit (CEU), whose role is to support the frontline response officers and Station Supervisors, by identifying persons in need of assistance and providing outreach, City support, when requested and/or required. On Tuesdays and Thursdays, CEU provide marginalized/at risk populations with support by triaging the needs, making referrals to shelters and providing general info and social service information.

Mental Health Training

Fare Inspectors and Special Constables receive the same mental health training and crisis intervention communication. Special Constables training program is 12 weeks and includes customer service excellence, serving a diverse community, report writing, defensive tactics and the use of force, Federal and Provincial Statutes such as the Criminal Code and the Mental Health Act, Mental Health Awareness and Crisis intervention, communications skill with a focus on de-escalation techniques and crisis communication to provide positive interaction between officers and the community.

Fare Inspectors training program is six weeks in the same areas with the difference that Special Constables have the ability under the Mental Health Act of Ontario to apprehend someone who may be in a crisis situation, for their safety or the safety of anyone that is around them. Upon completion of the academic and practical skills training program, recruits participate in six months of field training program. They are paired with a coach officer. The coach officer's participate in a three-day course on communication skills. Under this program they are on probation for ten months before being sent on the field.

Officers are taught the first contact approach, which starts with greeting, then identifying yourself and stating the reason for the intervention and giving an opportunity for response with the use of open-ended questions. Officers can also take someone to the hospital and provide other forms of help.

Officers are taught "blocking" in response to remarks that suggest unequal treatment based on race or culture that is comments that allege bias.

Questions and comments from subcommittee

A member inquired on where an apprehended person is taken. Staff advised the person is either taken to a hospital or their personal data is given to the CEU for follow-up.

A member suggested that the use of "blocking" as a crisis communication technique may not be appropriate.

A member asked if training is given on how implicit bias could impact the ways in which enforcement officers are treating racialized people with mental health challenges.

Members inquired on consequences to any of the officers who have mishandled a crisis situation.

Staff advised of the complaint process, the complaints group gives recommendation after interviewing all the parties, and if an officer is found at fault disciplinary action is taken.

Next Steps

Members will review the presentation and provide further feedback and questions to Andrew Dixon, Head of Special Constables. He will review the recommendation on stopping the training of "blocking" techniques.

Automated Vehicle (AV) Transit Shuttle Trial

Sierra Buehler, Senior Planner – System and Policy, gave an update on the "Minding the Gap" project, which is the trial run of an automated transit shuttle. The City of Toronto has a plan to prepare for autonomous vehicles to test the ability of an automated transit shuttle to fill a need in the system, to increase understanding and knowledge of the technical requirements to operate automated vehicles, human response to an automated vehicle and the value of such a vehicle in the network. The presentation described the project timeline, the vehicle that was selected, the accessibility features on the vehicle, the proposed stops and routing, and next steps.

The TTC's involvement in this project aligns with strategic documents such as the 5-Year Corporate Plan and the 5-Year Service Plan. The project timeline started in November 2017. In July 2019, ACAT was consulted and public consultation followed by procurement. COVID-19 significantly impacted the plan and the launch was delayed to 2021. They are working on the route assessment with the vendor and the detailed service planning. The vehicle is expected to arrive Summer 2021 for setup and testing with a Fall 2021 launch of service. The trial will likely end in Spring 2022.

The Local Motors Olli 2.0 was selected and only one vehicle will be leased for six to 12 months. It has the capacity for eight seated customers. The vehicle has a zero emissions electric automated vehicle that will quietly and safely operate at speeds at or below 30 kilometres per hour. Accessibility features include an onboard safety attendant trained to accommodate passengers with disabilities as well as to operate the vehicle in manual mode, if necessary. The vehicle will also be equipped with a ramp. There will be visual and audible stop announcements, interior and exterior screens, and service animals are allowed.

The service will be free and available to all. However, customers transferring to TTC buses or to GO Transit will pay a fare at the time of transfer to those services. The hours of operation include weekday peak periods, subject to change. The schedule is not finalized. Proposed routes will be approximately 30 minutes for a round trip.

Questions and comments from the subcommittee

Members suggested the need for buttons to signal to the driver if a passenger needs assistance or needs the vehicle to stop.

Members suggested that an ACAT member be invited to participate in a training session for the vehicle Operator, similar to ACAT participation in recertification training.

Members commented that the vehicle seemed small. Boarding and alighting while using a mobility device might require all others to exit the vehicle. It was suggested that there needs to be emergency exits through the windows.

A member suggested provision of a video from the vendor be made that will allow members to view how a person in a wheelchair can board the vehicle.

A member suggested that the vehicle seat less people for safety reasons, so that in an emergency situation the driver can have easy access to provide assistance.

Next steps

ACAT members will be invited to a site visit once the vehicle has arrived.

The next SPS meeting will be on July 14, 2021.

Highlights for next Board meeting

- Crisis Intervention training
- Automated Vehicle (AV) Transit Shuttle Trial

Questions and comments from the committee

A member suggested that ACAT members be invited to train on accessibility awareness issues during crisis intervention training of Constables and transit Operators. In particular, the security people in their various training should get more training on accessibility specific needs, for instance how to lift somebody in or out of a wheelchair if they fall, how to communicate with people who are deaf, how to guide people who are blind, how to handle one being in a panic situation, being assaulted or being injured, because their current training is on preventing or addressing criminal or minor disobedience and not the crisis that people with disabilities might run into.

Members had several comments and concerns on the size of automated vehicle, if a mobility device would fit, launch date and the number of selected stops. Member recalled from past presentation that it was a request for a ride.

Staff advised there are three stops identified in this new route and they are testing in an area with no TTC service. The automated vehicle is very small and is a leased vehicle for this test pilot.

Members commented on a need for a site visit for the Design Review Subcommittee.

Wheel-Trans Operations Subcommittee (WTOS) - Sam Savona, WTOS Chair

WTOS meetings were held on May 13, 2021 and June 10, 2021 via Webex. Lodon Hassan, Assistant Manager of Customer Service, Wheel-Trans presented this update on behalf of Sam Savona, WTOS Chair.

WTOS Meeting on May 13, 2021

Marco lorfida, Wheel-Trans Scheduling and Policy Specialist, reported to the committee that he had been working with Angela Marley on her list of revisions and updates that have been provided to the Subcommittee members. They have been able to prioritize the majority of the subway stops allowing them to show up first when searching on the Self-Booking Website.

Loris Dametto, Program Manager – Vehicle Procurement provided an update on this item for the location of call buttons, side ramp deployment indicator and rear ramp slope.

David Lo Presti – Wheel-Trans Manager of Contracted Taxi Services provided an update on three points, Passengers' Bill of Rights (city's side and under Wheel-Trans contract version, which are higher than the city's), vehicle cleanliness, and taxis complaint process.

Dean Milton, Wheel-Trans Manager of Strategic Initiatives reported the Customer Satisfaction Survey which Wheel-Trans embarks on an annual basis will be sent out between May 19 to June 20, 2021.

Dean Milton also provided a brief overview on Family of Service (FOS) including eligibility conditions, booking process, trip scheduling, solution and how solutions are determined. Ross Visconti, Wheel-Trans Project Manager GIRO Project provided answers for any technical questions. Members agreed that another meeting was necessary to continue the discussion around FOS.

The next meeting was scheduled for June 10, 2021.

WTOS Meeting on June 10, 2021

Marco Iorfida, Wheel-Trans Scheduling and Policy Specialist reported that he and the customer service staff have reviewed the list of Wheel-Trans stops at subway stations

items in the reports sent by Angela Marley and implemented the improvements on the Self-Booking Website.

Angela Marley reported that she would ensure members get a copy of the report sent to Marco Iorfida. Angela also reported some of the stations do not appear on the site when entered, such as Eglinton West Station or St. Clair West Station. Marco and Angela will report back to the committee in July.

Dean Milton, Wheel-Trans Manager of Strategic Initiatives, provided an update on Family of Services. The presentation covered the following areas:

- Mobility Devices and Mode Exceptions
- Employee Training and Readiness for FOS
- Customer Communication
- FOS Eligibility
- FOS Trip Scheduling

The next meeting is scheduled for July 8, 2021.

13. Other / New Business

A member inquired on the relationship between TTC and Toronto Police due to a recent incident of homeless or houseless individuals at Trinity Bellwoods that were transported on TTC buses.

Staff advised TTC has known relationship with the Toronto Police. Whenever it is required or needed they call and the TTC provides the buses. Buses have been provided for shuttles, shelters and other numerous reasons.

A member inquired to the next steps from the SPS meeting regarding OPTO (One Person Train Operation).

ACAT Chair advised the next steps are with the staff liaison and ACAT Executives will follow up. It is a work in progress at this point and will likely include another presentation at the subcommittee.

Staff responded to members concerns on OPTO and FOS and advised they will continue to work with ACAT on their feedback and recommendations. OPTO is in place on Line 3 and Line 4. TTC is working on how to address any sort of concerns there may be or issues that may arise that ACAT members have. The conversation will always be happening.

Staff advised of a joint Communications and Design Review Subcommittee meeting on June 28, 2021. The joint meeting will host members from Metrolinx, PRESTO and TTC's Farecard team to walk both committees through a technical presentation. The DRS members have seen the presentation. There's been some additions to the presentation

based on some of the feedback from the committee.

A member commented the joint meeting is more to assist the TTC on how to communicate the screen changes to customers. The ongoing issue is that the changes are not accessible to the customers in an equitable manner.

Staff advised the joint meeting will be a helpful start but is it not the end. Discussion is necessary to continue beyond the roll out and to think about ways to make the system more accessible for people in an equitable manner.

A member commented on the upcoming 100-year celebration, applauded the TTC and ACAT for all of the work that they have done historically to make the TTC a world class transit system and making it fully accessible. There was an omission of celebrating Wheel-Trans and asked of the development of a working group.

Staff advised similar feedback was received at the Communications Subcommittee and is in process of making changes. Wheel-Trans have been added to the creative showcasing the vehicles over the years and in stickers and badges. As for a working group, ACAT and staff are working together a comprehensive list of accessibility milestones and want to hear people's thoughts. An email will be sent to ask for information relating to the great things that ACAT has done over the years, which will be made available on the ACAT section of the website and promoted on social media channels.

14. Next meeting

The next ACAT General meeting will be held on Thursday, July 29, 2021 from 1:00 p.m. to 3:30 p.m. via Webex.

15. Adjournment

On a motion by Debbie Gillespie, the meeting was adjourned at 3:30 p.m.

Boma Enwesi Recording Secretary

TORONTO TRANSIT COMMISSION

COMMITTEE MINUTES

Minutes of Meeting: Advisory Committee on Accessible Transit

Meeting No. 368

Meeting Date: Thursday, July 29, 2021

1:00 p.m. to 3:30 p.m.

Location: Virtual meeting via Webex

Present: Igor Samardzic, Chair

Debbie Gillespie, Co-Vice Chair Chris Stigas, Co-Vice Chair

Carmen Galvan
Margo Brodie
Gwyneth Dalzell
Sean Hollingsworth
Angela Marley
Jonathan Marriott

Craig Nicol James Pyo

Lauri Sue Robertson Janice Shachter

Mahendan Siyabalasundaram

Pool Members: Howard Wax

John Rae Kim Pearson

Regrets: Sam Savona

TTC Representatives: Jim Ross, Chief Operating Officer

Chrisanne Finnerty, Director of Commission Services

Dwayne Geddes, Head of Wheel-Trans

Stephan Boston, Chief Instructor, Occupational Training Centre

John Boucher, Manager – Lakeshore Garage, Wheel-Trans Dean Milton, Manager – Strategic Initiatives, Wheel-Trans David Lo Presti, Manager – Contracted Taxi Services, Wheel-Trans

Cameron Penman, Manager of Customer Service, Wheel-Trans

Sierra Buehler, Senior Planner, Systems and Policy, Strategy and Foresight team

Michelle Edwards, Engineering Technologist, Vehicle Programs

Matt Hagg, Senior Planner – System Accessibility Lodon Hassan, Assistant Manager – Customer Service, Wheel-Trans

Eddy Ionescu, System and Policy Planner, Strategy and Foresight Team

Maria Luisa Vitti, Human Rights Consultant, Huma Rights Investigation Consultant

Victoria Kolakowski, Travel Specialist, Wheel-Trans Travel Training Program

Brittany Manu, Anti-Racism Policy Consultant, Diversity Mohammed Shaikh, Assistant Manager, Wheel-Trans

Invited Guest: Jennifer Niece, Senior Project Manager, City of Toronto

Items Discussed

- 1. Call to Order / Attendance
- 2. Land Acknowledgement
- 3. Declaration of Conflict of Interest
- 4. Approval of Agenda
- 5. Remarks from ACAT Chair
 - d. TTC Board Meeting and accessibility matters
 - e. ACAT Executive Quarterly Meeting with TTC CEO and TTC Chair: Nil
- 6. Review and Approval of June 24, 2021 Minutes
- 7. Outstanding Items
- 8. Deputation: Nil
- 9. Review of correspondence: Nil
- 10. COVID-19 updates: Nil
- 11. West Rouge Automated Shuttle update
- 12. ACAT Recruitment update
- 13. Wheel-Trans Transformation updates
- 14. Subcommittee reports, highlights and updates
 - Communications
 - Design Review
 - Service Planning
 - Wheel-Trans Operations
- 15. Other / New Business
- 16. Next Meeting August 26, 2021
- 17. Adjournment

1. Call to Order / Attendance

ACAT Chair Igor Samardzic called the meeting to order at 1:05 p.m. and attendance was taken.

2. Land Acknowledgement

The land acknowledgement was read by ACAT Chair Igor Samardzic.

3. Declaration of Conflict of Interest

Nil.

4. Approval of Agenda

On a motion by Lauri Sue Robertson, seconded by Angela Marley, the agenda was approved.

5. Remarks from ACAT Chair

ACAT Chair Igor Samardzic reminded participants that the meeting was open to the public both visually and audibly. The close captioning link and Webex link were posted on the TTC website. Members of the public were to mute their sound and turn off their camera during the meeting.

Virtual meetings will continue into the near future until further direction is provided from staff.

ACAT Chair spoke on behalf of members wishing member Sam Savona a speedy recovery and greatly miss his presence, wit, humour and insight on accessibility matters.

ACAT Chair congratulated Lauri Sue Robertson for being elected into the role of Subcommittee Chair of Wheel-Trans Operations Subcommittee, thanking her for stepping up to take the role and expressing his confidence in her ability to do a great job pending the return of Sam Savona.

d. TTC Board Meeting and accessibility matters

ACAT Chair discussed at the July 7, 2021 TTC Board meeting ACATs' preparation for recruitment of new members in September, new station elevators recently brought into service, TTC safety campaign for Wheel-Trans Vehicles and Cyclists, the awarding of Easier Access contracts for Summerhill, Rosedale and Castle Frank Stations and property acquisitions. The next Board meeting is on September 15, 2021.

e. ACAT Executive Quarterly Meeting with TTC CEO and TTC Chair

Nil.

6. Review and Approval of June 24, 2021 Minutes

On a motion by Margo Brodie, seconded by Carmen Galvan, the June 24, 2021 minutes were approved with no amendments.

7. Outstanding Items

ACAT Terms of Reference – Ongoing.

The ACAT Terms of Reference is currently with the ACAT Executive who have a meeting with Staff scheduled for August 5th to discuss the terms of reference. Upon that meeting the terms of reference will be shared with all ACAT members to share feedback and then vital conversations around that will take place before approval by ACAT and the TTC Board.

8. Deputation

Nil.

9. Review of correspondence

Nil.

10. COVID-19 updates

Nil.

11. West Rouge Automated Shuttle update

Sierra Buehler, Senior Planner - Systems and Policy, provided the update on the Minding the Gap Project to trial an automated transit shuttle with Eddy Ionescu, System Planner and Jennifer Niece, Senior Project Manager, Transportation Services at the City of Toronto.

The City of Toronto has developed a tactical plan to prepare for autonomous vehicles. In 2019, the City approved the recommendation to implement and operate an automated shuttle trial serving the Rouge Hill GO Transit Station in partnership with TTC and Metrolinx and to enter into agreements with third party private vendors that may be required.

The trial will test the ability of an automated transit shuttle to fill an existing unmet need in the transit system. The objective of the project is to increase understanding and

knowledge of technical requirements to operate an automated shuttle, the administrative requirements to deliver service, the interaction of an automated shuttle in the transit and transportation system, the human response to an automated shuttle, and the value of an automated shuttle service in the transit and transportation system. The project will allow partners to build capacity and learning of this technology and these types of vehicles. Other objectives include increased public support for the use of innovation in the public transit system, develop a plan to increase the attractiveness of Toronto for investment in the development and export of automated transit vehicle technology, and provide leadership in automated vehicle preparedness at the municipal level through transfer knowledge and exchange.

The project aligns with the TTC's Five-Year Corporate Plan and 5-Year Service Plan. The service design principles include Safety; the service is designed to be operated without harm. Accessible; all people that wish to use the service can do so without limitation. Service oriented; the service is reliable and affordable and provides a travel option for residents and visitors. Learning; the project is designed to allow for in course adjustments based on observed results, for example how the technology performs in winter and community feedback. Low impact; the service is quiet, low emissions, and well-integrated into the neighborhood.

The original project timeline started in November 2017 with the grant submission to Transport Canada. In July 2019, ACAT Service Planning Subcommittee was consulted and public consultation followed in Fall 2019. ACAT Service Planning Subcommittee was consulted again in July 2021. Unfortunately, COVID-19 pandemic has significantly impacted the project schedule and launch date of 2020 was delayed to 2021. The team expects the trial vehicle to arrive in September 2021 for testing, launch for service in Fall 2021 and the trial will likely end in Spring 2022 with a final report.

The vehicle that was selected was Local Motors Olli 2.0. It has a capacity for 8 seated customers, which may be reduced upon Toronto Public Health advice. The vehicle is a zero-emissions, electric automated vehicle that safely operates at low speeds below 20 km per hour. At this time, only one vehicle is leased and the service will comply with TTC Accessible Customer Service policy, Metrolinx Accessibility policy and AODA.

A few accessibility features include an onboard safety attendant who will take control of the vehicle if needed. The safety attendant will be trained to accommodate passengers with a disability. The vehicle is equipped with a manual ramp, onboard mobility device securement (mandatory), seat belts (mandatory), audio and visual pre-boarding and stop announcements, interior and exterior screens and speakers for announcements, and service animals will be allowed on board. All stops will comply with TTC Accessibility Standards and will be at the curb height, reducing the angle of the ramp.

Customers travelling in a mobility device are recommended to travel alone or without a support person due to the limited space on the vehicle. The shuttle can operate in different weather conditions including some snow conditions. However, it has limitations operating in heavy rain, fog, or on icy roads.

The potential routes and time schedules are being worked out for the Rouge Hill area along Lawrence Avenue East. The service will be free however, customers that transfer to TTC or GO Transit will pay a fare at the time of transfer. The City will add stop pads, stop poles, and improve the pedestrian connection at Rouge Hills Drive and Lawrence Avenue East including sight lines on the street and adding tactile surface indicators at the corners.

Communication will be sent to residents in the neighbourhood in August. There will be a virtual public meeting and information provided through social media across the GTA. Information will advise of the upcoming service, how to book and more. The team expects ridership will be a combination of people in the community and people interested in automated vehicles.

The next steps include ensuring accessibility requirements are met, ACAT involvement in the training of the safety attendant and supervisor, accessibility testing of the potential advanced booking platform and an ACAT site visit prior to the planned launch. Information will be on the City's website with links from GO Transit, Metrolinx and TTC website.

Questions and comments from the committee

A member suggested a review of the policy on mandatory seating to avoid potential human rights violation issues.

Staff agreed to take this back for review.

A member suggested advance booking be used to track users who are allergic to service animals.

A member inquired for visually impaired customers if the vehicle was completely silent and if it was, how they would know when it has arrived at a stop.

Staff advised that there will be a safety attendant on board at all times and they have a dual purpose of providing backup for the automated driving function and providing a customer service function. If there is an individual waiting at the stop when the doors open and they don't board, the safety attendant would be expected to exit the vehicle and communicate with that individual to confirm whether or not they had intended to board and make sure they are able to find the boarding location appropriately.

A member inquired if there are assigned seating for customers with service animals.

Staff advised the seating is surrounding the perimeter of the vehicle (bench seating) and every seat is equally accommodating of a guide dog. There is no assigned seating.

A member inquired on the height of the step between the vehicle and road/curb (without the ramp).

Staff will take this back and provide feedback.

A member suggested armrests be added in the vehicle as their absence is a barrier and potential hazard for users. Members also suggested review of the color contrast in the vehicle by increasing it.

Staff will take the feedback for review.

Members suggested that all newsletters be equally sent out in email format to make them accessible.

Staff confirmed this will be done.

12. ACAT Recruitment update

Lodon Hassan, Assistant Manager of Wheel-Trans Customer Service provided an update to this item. ACAT recruitment content and application will be available online as a part of the virtual recruitment process. Applications will be accepted from September 7 to 21, 2021. The interview panel will review the applications received and create a short list of those they want to interview. The interview panel consists of two Staff Liaisons, a Human Rights consultant from the City of Toronto, and the ACAT Chair. Heather Brown, Manager of Customer Communications will be drafting an email and flyer for all ACAT members to share with their network to encourage application from a Toronto citizen who they think is a good fit.

Questions and comments from the committee

A member suggested that it be communicated to applicants that accommodations are available to enable applications in an accessible format including videos, word and fillable PDFs.

13. Wheel-Trans Transformation updates

Dwayne Geddes, Head of Wheel-Trans provided an update to this item. Progress is being made with the mobile app pilot and the 7m ProMaster Vehicle. Wheel-Trans team encourage the use of Family of Services program and are receptive to feedback and concerns any members may have as a way to improve services.

The Welcome Back program is in progress as the TTC expects customers resuming public transit usage as a result of the vaccination rates increasing and COVID-19 rates decreasing. Wheel-Trans expects the return of ride sharing at the end of August. Customers will be required to wear a mask. Travel training has resumed and there will be one-on-one training on riding the conventional system.

14. Subcommittee reports, highlights and updates

Communications Subcommittee (CS) – Angela Marley, CS Chair

A CS meeting was held on July 6, 2021 via Webex.

The TTC has entered into a partnership with Magnusmode to produce digital card decks to help customers with cognitive disabilities use the TTC. Nadia Hamilton, Founder and President of Magnusmode outlined how Magnusmode supports people with autism or other cognitive disabilities by digitizing step-by-step guides for various activities, examples: how to plan a trip, ride a bus, engage in personal care.

Magnusmode has a free app with audio, visual and text and is downloadable (offline access) only on a device, not a computer. Magnusmode will work closely with their behavioural analyst and TTC to ensure the cards capture as much detail of each activity via a task analysis. The company is working on a more accessible version that can be accessed by a screen reader, a website equivalent with additional tools for caregivers and a feature that allows customers to customize the information via the user dashboard.

Working with Customer Communications, the TTC's version of this product will incorporate information from travel training guides and the website, starting with 5 card decks (10 steps in each card deck).

Changes to TTY in Customer Information

Shannel Campbell and Deon Wilmot, Supervisors in Customer Information, presented the TTC changing the telecommunications relay system from TTY to voice relay service.

Current TTY device limits the number of customers TTC staff can assist as it can only be done with those customers who have the physical device and can only be done within the TTC Customer Service Centre.

TTC is switching to the telecommunication relay system, an operator service that enables people who are deaf, hard of hearing or experience difficulty with speech to place calls to a standard telephone from a keyboard or an assistive device. For a relay service, three people are involved, the customer, the relay operator or communication assistant and the third party, which would be the TTC.

To use the Relay System the customer will dial the universal phone number, 1-800-855-0511. An operator from the telecommunications company (Rogers, Telus, Bell, Virgin, etc.) will respond, dial the phone number given by the customer and advise the connection is in progress. The operator will advise when the person on the other side of the line answers the phone call, which would be a TTC representative. The TTC representative will be able to answer the call as they would answer any question a customer may have. The relay service agent will type the responses and the customer will receive the responses in the form they called by, whether that's through the Internet or a physical TTY device, etc.

This change in Customer Information with FAQs will be posted on TTC website, www.ttc.ca.

ACAT information on the website has been updated.

The next CS meeting is scheduled for August 5, 2021.

Highlights for the next Board meeting are:

- ACAT recruitment
- Magnusmode
- Changes to TTY in Customer Communication

Design Review Subcommittee (DRS) - Craig Nicol, DRS Chair

A DRS meeting was held on July 14, 2021 via Webex.

Durham / Scarborough BRT

David Hopper, Consultant Project Manager from Parsons gave a presentation for the Durham Scarborough Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) project with the preliminary design for the part of the project that is located within the City of Toronto. The BRT line will connect to the Scarborough Town Centre station, extend to Oshawa and in Toronto run along Ellesmere sharing 14 stops with TTC. TTC will share some mid road stops and will also stop curbside in the shared area. The height of the platforms would be at a standard curb height and buses will be able to deploy ramps to the platforms.

Questions and comments from the subcommittee

- Members questioned how PRESTO fare collection will work with TTC on board and BRT platform collection at the same stop.
- Members noted a need for a special announcement when TTC or BRT vehicles change between curbside and mid road platform stops.
- For associated multi use paths members emphasized the need for tactile delineation between pedestrian and cycle areas.

Hybrid Bus RFP - ACAT Participation

In a new initiative TTC will involve ACAT in a review of Hybrid Bus RFP Presentations, in this light a request for ACAT volunteer evaluators was put forward.

Questions and comments from the subcommittee

 Members made several suggestions about space requirements for diverse mobility aids suggesting a possible future meeting to review space requirement data.

Other Items / New Business

Following up on the June 2 meeting, members suggested the Yonge Street doors leading to the new entrance to Sheppard-Yonge subway station at 4800 Yonge Street be motion sensor sliding doors instead of button initiated doors. Staff will pass this recommendation on.

The next DRS meeting is scheduled for August 4, 2021.

Highlights for the next Board meeting are:

- Durham / Scarborough BRT
- Hybrid Bus RFP ACAT Participation

Service Planning Subcommittee (SPS) – Carmen Galvan, SPS Chair

A SPS meeting was held on July 14, 2021 via Webex.

2022 Annual Service Plan – Consultation #1

SPS had a presentation on TTC's 2022 Annual Service Plan (ASP). It included a summary of the 5-Year Service Plan and updates on the 2021 service initiatives. The 5-Year Service Plan remains relatively the same but the pandemic has meant that some focus has been shifted towards things that may seem more relevant given the unique COVID-19 circumstances.

The overall plan included 20 action items that TTC has been aiming to complete between 2020 and 2024.

For 2022:

- 1. Network optimization based on highest ridership needs
- 2. Line 5 Bus routes will be changed so duplication
- 3. Routing changes to help customer recover post-pandemic

TTC plans to accommodate more customers per vehicle towards the end of the year and in 2022.

The next steps include another virtual stakeholder meeting that will be held in late August 2021. A follow-up meeting will take place with ACAT members at the start of November.

Other Items / New Business

It was suggested that ACAT be consulted on the designs, lighting specifications and shelter maps. TTC staff will request that the City consult with ACAT on those requirements at the appropriate time for the next iteration of the City's street furniture contract.

The next SPS meeting is scheduled for August 4, 2021.

Wheel-Trans Operations Subcommittee (WTOS) - Lauri Sue Robertson, WTOS Chair

A WTOS meeting was held on July 8, 2021 via Webex.

An appointment was made for an interim chair and unanimously the members voted for Lauri Sue Robertson.

Marco lorfida, Scheduling and Policy Specialist provided an update on Wheel-Trans stops and landmarks. Keele Station is the newest accessible station with the elevators open to the public as of July 12, 2021. It will be added to the Self-Booking Website with the accessible Wheel-Trans sign on the north side of the platform. The rest of the station descriptions have been reviewed for accuracy. It is vital for no show boards to be located at the Wheel-Trans stops with clear information for customers. Angela Marley will send station descriptions to members for input and advised Warden and Eglinton Stations will be left to the end.

Victoria Kolakowski was introduced as the new Travel Training Specialist. Travel training will resume shortly and she has asked members to contact her to provide feedback or volunteer for training on the routes.

Dean Milton, Manager of Strategic Initiatives, provided an update on Family of Services with a history of the program. He emphasized that consultation has always been an objective, discussed criteria for designations and reiterated that trips are scheduled based on the profile of users and they are not going to send customers where they cannot get on or off. He stated that 74 bus and streetcar lines have 550 transfer stops.

Staff reminded members that if they need to switch their trip method, they need to cancel the current one because the system does not permit two trips. A member suggested the system allow for a search an alternative trip before cancelling the first one and staff should retain data.

Ross Visconti, GIRO Project Manager provided an update on the timelines for the Self-Booking Website improvements including the ability to choose which building entrance and the "where is my ride" feature on the app. It is expected the app will reduce the number of no-shows and increase the ability to locate customers who are waiting.

Other Items / New Business

Some vehicles were not complying with heat and air conditioning rules. Drivers are aware they are to put their vehicle out of service if they do not have heat in cold weather or air conditioning in hot weather. Staff agreed these vehicles should be taken out and the dispatchers are trained on the importance of the heat and air conditioning must be in good working order.

The next WTOS meeting is scheduled for August 12, 2021.

15. Other / New Business

Nil.

16. Next meeting

The next ACAT General meeting will be held on August 26, 2021 from 1:00 p.m. to 3:30 p.m. via Webex.

17. Adjournment

On a motion by Sean Hollingsworth, the meeting was adjourned at 3:05 p.m.

Boma Enwesi Recording Secretary